Minutes of Special Board Meeting on Proposed Bylaws and ACTA, January 22, 2023
Members Present: Margo Johnson, President; William Dalsimer, First Vice President; Jurgen Ahlers, Carolyn Simsarian; Jane Wilkinson; 

Members Absent: Christie McGue, Second Vice President; Joseph Plummer, Secretary, Gary Belkin, Treasurer; Michael Murphy, Chris Chase
Guests: Dan Neuspiel, Paula Peace, John Simsarian, Ellie Goodwin, Cathy (??) 

Reverend Tom Rosiello, Ex-Officio

 

A quorum being present, Margo called the meeting to order at approximately 1:00 p.m.

This was a special-purpose meeting, with the sole agenda item being the proposed ACTA and Bylaws revisions that the Task Force dedicated to the same has formulated over the past several months. Members of the Task Force are Dan Neuspiel, Chair, Jane Wilkinson, Margo Johnson, and Gary Belkin

Dan made introductory comments on the Task Force. He explained that making changes to our ACTA is a major hassle under Mexican law and procedure, but at times it becomes necessary for various reasons. In this case revisions were needed:
a) To obtain a Donatoria Autorizada (which is a Mexican tax deduction status for donations). The necessary language revisions to achieve this goal were drafted by our attorney, Ana Andrade. 
b) To satisfy a somewhat new Mexican Legal requirement that ACTA officers and board members be legal residents and have an RFC number. Right now, this is a difficult requirement to fulfill and it precludes participation by members in México on a tourist visa. To more easily satisfy this requirement, the Task Force (with our attorney's approval) would reduce the number of officers in the ACTA to two (President and probably Vice-President). Additional officers and board members will be addressed in the Bylaws, which are not subject to the residency and RFC requirements of Mexican law. The Task Force recommended eliminating the 2nd VP position. 
c) Because the Bylaws are much easier to amend than the ACTA, the Task Force moved a number of items that were previously in the ACTA to the proposed new Bylaws. As a result, the ACTA contains only what is required by Mexican law, and no more. Dan also pointed out that not everything needs to go in the Bylaws; some policies/procedures can be addressed by the Board, for instance. 
Dan reviewed a list of substantive changes to each document proposed by the Task Force and identified issues on which the Task Force was not unanimous. He reviewed these proposed changes; questions were answered, and outstanding issues were discussed, as follows:

The following items were reviewed and discussed as shown:
· The proposed Bylaws left out a particular period for the pledge drive - that's up to the Board's/Fellowship's discretion. (See further discussion that took place on this below).
· Absentee voting has been superseded by electronic voting, so the former has been removed.

· The Nominating Committee process has been moved to the Bylaws. The proposed revision would allow nominations from the floor during the Membership meeting. . (See further discussion that took place on this below).

· Term Limits are proposed for the Board of eight years, whether continuous or interrupted.
· Confidentiality - Title changed to Executive Sessions

· Endowment Fund Policy and Procedures are now fully integrated into the Bylaws and audit requirements will be at the discretion of the Board

· In a pause, Bill D suggested more flexibility on the named officers in the ACTA, but Dan pointed out a legal impediment to that. Dan also explained that the President and Vice-Presidents in the ACTA have to be named by name, and their RFCs provided. Also, he pointed out that the final legal document is not the English version, but the Spanish translation. Margo noted that right now we only have a few people with RFCs, given the difficulty people are having obtaining them. 
· John brought up the proposed revision regarding the nomination of Board members from floor at the annual meeting, noting, however, that this is an infrequent occurrence. Currently, a slate goes out at least 30 days prior to the annual meeting and floor nominations must have 10 signatures and must be submitted 14 days prior to the annual meeting. Then the nominating committee confirms that the nominee is a member and develops a ballot that will go to the annual meeting, so that the voting takes place confidentially. He also thinks that a single person should not nominate an individual from the floor, which could create chaos. He prefers the status quo of requiring 10 people to support a candidate. John expressed concerns about maintaining confidentiality of voting. As to the last point, Dan said that electronic voting permits last minute changes in secret balloting. Dan said he'd write language addressing John's concerns. Margo questioned the number 10; John said it could be six. Bill thought that requiring multiple supporters of a candidate would indicate that some forethought has gone into the nomination. Dan wondered why we can nominate from the floor for the nominating committee and endowment committee, but not the Board. John said perhaps it's because the nominating committee position is not exactly a "plum assignment." Tom suggested the process should be the same for all. There was a consensus to require 10 people to support a candidate, for all positions. John reiterated that the nominating committee needs to only confirm that the nominee is a member and to prepare ballots.  
· Board member terms, scheduling of annual meeting, budgeting, and pledge drive timing: This was an issue upon which the Task Force was not unanimous. The issue arises because under Mexican law, the fiscal year has to be a calendar year. The Task Force majority proposed electing Board members on a calendar year basis and having the budgeting for expenses take place on a calendar year basis. The pledge drive could be either in the last quarter of the fiscal year or in the first quarter, as is the practice now. John suggested maintaining the status quo, but at the March meeting, we pass a resolution to continue the budget for the first quarter of the following fiscal year. Bill D. liked that suggestion. A consensus evolved to maintain the status quo, except for the budget measure as proposed by John. Bill opined that the status quo should be preserved (with a continuing budget resolution) because everything will be done in one meeting, which helps maintain member interest. Dan also noted that by putting this issue in the Bylaws, it can be more easily changed if.

· Ministerial Search: The Current it need be Bylaws require a 2/3rds majority to form a ministerial search committee. The current Bylaws are silent regarding the particular candidate proposed. The Task Force believed it was important to have 2nd 2/3 majority approval of the nominee. One reason is no minister wants to come to a fellowship without strong support. The Task Force also included a clause on the removal of a minister. Bill indicated that the language should be clarified so that it's clear we are talking about The Minister of the Fellowship, but not visiting/guest ministers or the MIR. Jane thought the Task Force's logic should apply to the MIR. Bill disagreed. Jane asked then what kind of support the MIR candidate should have. Bill opined that no vote should be needed. Dan suggested that Bill looks at the resolution passed at the last annual meeting, which stated that 2/3rds approval is needed for an MIR. Bill asked who would conduct that search, and Dan thought it was up to the Board, which is what the resolution says now. John thought that the budget process should establish compensation for the minister, not the Board. Dan agreed. 
· Membership definition - a couple of issues were not agreed upon by the Task force. Dan explained that in 2021 there was a compromise between not requiring any financial contribution and requiring something, with a lengthy grace period. It's still controversial. We could shorten the grace period, or not require any contribution. Gary earlier suggested a membership fee that is based on operational costs divided by the number of members, which works out to about to around $250. There seemed to no support for this suggestion, and Gary wasn't there to speak to it. 
Bill wanted to know why grants are excluded from the operating budget. Dan said grants could be included. Carolyn supported an annual financial requirement to be a Qualified Voting Member. The status quo has no minimum and we have exceptions. To Carolyn, a relationship implies a financial connection, plus it makes budget building difficult. Bill thinks people should buy make a financial commitment and noted that a contribution requirement simplifies the determination of who is entitled to vote and the record-keeping. Jurgen believes any member of the fellowship should be a pledging member, and stated his feeling is strong about that. Tom noted that UU congregations have varied requirements for membership. He thinks purging a membership list is not optimal, and a pledge should not be tied to membership. Jane recalled that record-keeping is always a problem and we weren't able to do it well without committed volunteers and staff. To check up on people who are not attending and not pledging requires committed volunteers, which we can't necessarily count on that. Paula believes members should fill out a pledge form and put down at least a small donation. To have the privilege of voting a person needs to stay informed and be acquainted with the issues, and also the form will ensure we know of that person's status and how to contact them. Dan suggested that we consider requiring a person to fill out a pledge form or equivalent and we defer the discussion to the full Board. Tom reiterated his desire to decouple the contribution requirement from becoming a member; Carolyn disagreed. Dan summarized that the Board majority indicated we want to require a financial contribution, but there are details to be worked out. 
· Appointment of committee chairs. The current Bylaws state that committee chairs need to be proposed by the President, subject to a Board vote. The revisions have the Board making the appointment, but, suggested Tom, it could be the committee that makes the recommendation, subject to Board's okay. A discussion incorporating flexibility ensued and ended in consensus. 
· Endowment Fund on role of Treasurer. It's not clear that the treasurer has a role. Dan will work with Gary on clarifying this. John added that some of the Endowment Committee language is moot and needs to be edited out. Dan will continue to work on that. 
· Officer and Board member resignation. Existing Bylaws state that if a (non-officer) Board member decides to leave, then the Board can pick someone for that position from the general membership; but if an officer leaves, then only a Board member can be the replacement. We need to make that more flexible, Margo suggested. Dan pointed out that if a member is the only candidate for the officer position, the Board could appoint that member to the Board, and then five minutes later that member could be appointed to the officer position. Margo pointed out that this works if the officer who resigned does not want to stay on the Board. This is not hypothetical; we are facing this right now. John stated that if this occurred, the putative resigning officer could remain in the position, and someone else could be appointed to do the job. The consensus was to change the language to give more flexibility. At John's suggestion, it was clarified that the person selected to fill a vacancy can still run twice again: for two - 2 year terms. 
· Treasurer Position Description: John thinks the requirement for the treasurer to prepare monthly financial reports has been inadvertently deleted. 
· Section 3.B. should say "member meeting," John indicated
· Term limits for the Nominating Committee - proposed revisions specify four years and this has been the past practice, but perhaps that should be lengthened. John would condone an intermittent service with a maximum of eight years. Tom suggested that we simplify this by setting all term limits for elected position the same. However, the current endowment committee terms are three years. That could be changed, at least gradually. 
· Carolyn brought up the topic of Executive Sessions. She noted the lack of specific guidelines. Typically, these are to discuss compensation or personnel. Specific guidelines would give us a sense of openness. Margo, with general concurrence, would broaden this to the discussion of personalities generally. On a related note, John noted that other committees (e.g., Nominating Committee, Committee on Ministry and Endowment Committee) have confidentiality practices. Does this need to be codified? Dan suggested broadening our current Executive Session language to encompass other committees. Tom noted our first principle encompasses confidentiality. 
· Amendment of the Bylaws, #13: John would like more definition of how that takes place in terms of a process. For instance, proposed changes could be distributed 20 days in advance with an explanation and an opportunity for discussion. Dan said he'd work on that.  

The meeting adjourned at approximately 3:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jane Wilkinson, acting in place of Joseph Plummer, Secretary

